WORLD BUDGERIGAR ORGANISATION
Minutes of the eighteenth meeting of the WORLD BUDGERIGAR ORGANISATION held on Friday 27th May 2011 in Canberra, Australia; commencing at 14.05 hrs.

Present:
Gerd Bleicher
Chairman

Carlos Ramôa
Vice Chairman


Ghalib Al-Nasser
Secretary/Treasurer

Warren Wilson
President, ANBC & BSNSW

Interpreters 
Fatma Taniş (English/Turkish), Valeria Bernabei (English/Italian)

Australia
Bob Bourke
Leigh Downey
Canada
Carl Slavin

Eire
Terry Knott

France
Pierre Channoy

Germany
Eiko Bleicher


Italy
Alessandro Bernabei
Luisa Ballerini
New Zealand
David Ingoe

Portugal
Carlos Ramôa

South Africa
Malcolm Taylor
Turkey
Yilmaz Çakmak
Rafit Taniş

United Kingdom
Grant Findlay
1.
Chairman's Opening Remarks
The Chairman, G. Bleicher, welcomed delegates to the 18th meeting of the WBO, held in Australia for the first time. He expressed warm thanks to the hosts of the 2011 meeting for the invitation by the ANBC and BSNSW, namely Warren Wilson. In the past he had always expressed a special welcome to the meeting for those who had travelled from far away, this time it applied to most.

This is the first time that the WBO has held a meeting in Australia, and he felt sure that all will like to be there and that all will enjoy their stay and the great hospitality from our Australian friends. The Chairman extended special welcome to Bob Bourke (Australia) and Valeria Bernabei (Italian interpreter) attending for the first time and informed the meeting that Warren Wilson has been invited to join the meeting, as he is the President of both the ANBC and BSNSW and will inform us on item 3 of the agenda (Arrangements for the meeting).

The Chairman looked back to the 2008 National in Western Australia, when Warren Wilson proposed to the Secretary and himself to hold the 2011 WBO meeting in Canberra. This idea was put forward to the delegates at the 2008 WBO meeting and was accepted by them. He expressed great thanks to Mr. Wilson and warmly welcomed him to the meeting.

The Chairman stated that delegates from 11 countries were present and this was a very good signal that so many had travelled far to be with us, so the meeting is above the limit to take decisions.
The Chairman asked and encouraged the delegates for an open discussion and to bring forward ideas and proposals and declared the 18th meeting of WBO delegates open.

2.
Apologies for Absence
The Secretary, G. Al-Nasser, informed the meeting that he had received apologies for absence from Belgium, Denmark, Holland, Japan, Norway, Pakistan, Philippines, Spain (ACEP), Sweden (SUH) & USA (ABS). The Secretary informed the meeting that Dirk Meskens (Belgium) had sent his best regards to all his friends in the WBO and wished them a successful meeting. The Secretary then read out a letter from Roger Carr (Immediate Past Chairman) sent to him as follows “I would be obliged if you would convey my apologies for absence to the members attending the WBO meeting in Australia. It is the first full council meeting of the WBO that I have missed and it now leaves you in that exalted position of being the only member to attend all of the WBO General Council meetings. I would also like you to pass my sincere thanks to the Australians for hosting the WBO meeting. I also hope that the meeting and the entire weekend is a tremendous success that will live long in the memories of those who attend”.

3.
Arrangements for the Meeting

Warren Wilson extended a warm welcome to all the delegates for coming a long way to Australia and wanted to note all the work that the Secretary has done in persuading many of you to come that distance to the land of the budgerigar. He informed the delegates that there would be a buffet and get together this evening where all the delegates and partners are invited to attend. Judging will start at 09.00 hrs both days and there are tours organised, followed in the afternoon by the AGM of the Crested BC of Australia. There are two gala dinners Saturday & Sunday evenings with tours laid out in the programme for each day till Wednesday. Monday night there is the International Forum and this is repeated again on the following Saturday in Sydney.
The Chairman asked the delegates to join in as much as they can in this programme and thanked the hosts for their presents to all the delegates and their partners.

4.
Minutes of the Meeting held on 29th October 2010

These minutes were circulated on 5th November 2010 to all delegates and society officials. The Chairman thanked the Secretary for producing the Minutes while still trying to participate in the meeting. There were no comments made about the Minutes by the date given of 1st December 2010.

It was proposed by M. Taylor, seconded by L. Downey that the Minutes of the last meeting be approved as a true record. The delegates, who were present at the last meeting, unanimously approved the motion.

5.
Matters arising
The Secretary informed the meeting that he had not received any comments about the Minutes to bring forward to the meeting.
6.
WBO Pictorial Ideal & Colour Standards
The Secretary informed the meeting that this item had been included on the agenda and for future meetings in accordance with the request made at the 2008 meeting. He informed the meeting that he had not heard any more from societies/countries about not accepting our Standards and Ideal as it has been accepted by most.
C. Slavin said that we should be a little bit concerned that some countries have not accepted the frontal view of the Pictorial Ideal like the U.K. & USA.
The Chairman explained that at the time of submitting the drawing the frontal view was more of a problem but one needs more time to understand and accept this view. The original project of developing the pictorial ideal has been as a base to produce a 3-dimensional model. For this a frontal view was necessary. Now the frontal view is more for a technical understanding of the ideal.

The Secretary informed the meeting that we need to conduct our business by official correspondence and we should receive these concerns in writing first from societies officials.

T. Knott said that in most cases birds are judged from side view and rarely are looked at from front view.

C. Ramôa said that we need to look at the frontal view as a mathematical concept of the side view.

G. Findlay said that whatever ideal we come up with there will be some who will have different views. We need to congratulate the WBO for producing such an ideal for most countries to accept.

A. Bernabei said that some breeders are concerned that the bird is too big and not in proportion and too heavy at the top end.
Y. Çakmak said that when we look at the bird initially we look at symmetry then we look at feather and eventually we look at condition and it is an overall view as a package.

C. Slavin said that the Melanistic Spangles are mentioned around the world and the WBO should re-consider the written words for the Spangles and take a lead.

The Chairman reminded the meeting that the WBO Standards Committee had discussed this at their meeting last June and the various names given to this bird by different countries; their decision was to delay the recognition till such time more information has been obtained. He acknowledged that one country had recognised it as a variety but Australia had rejected it.
W. Wilson said that the variety has been here for some time since the 1980s and has been exhibited.

B. Bourke said that the variety is treated as a fault in Australia and because of the heavy wing marking is penalised very heavily. Some also had a band and this is from breeding strains.

G. Bleicher said that the Colour Standards should be the ideal in the definition and we also have judges’ conditions.

G. Findlay said that as a world organisation we need to try and educate as there are a number of these varieties being exhibited.

C. Slavin proposed, G. Findlay seconded, that this item be discussed by the Standards Committee and come forward to review the written words and guidelines. This was passed by a large majority.

It was agreed that all comments to be sent in writing to the Secretary by 31st December 2011 for the Standards Committee to meet by June 2012 and their findings to be brought back to the next WBO meeting.
7.
Flecking
The Chairman said that flecking is a universal problem worldwide with different countries adopting different standards where judging is concerned. It is hoped that a full debate can take place with regard to this problem and how to eradicate it from the show bench and asked delegates for their countries’ views. 

G. Findlay said that all of our standards say that the frontal and crown should be clear and free from all markings; but as judges and exhibitors we have those birds on the show bench and some judges are tempted to put them forward and others will penalise them. Some exhibitors tend to leave our hobby in the U.K. because of inconsistency. In the B.S. we have written some guidelines and have produced some photos to educate but it is at the moment a “work in progress”. There are many variations in flecking with marking over the eyes and over the crown.
T. Knott informed the meeting that they are the same in Ireland and accept the flecked birds but penalise them accordingly. We look at the quality first then penalise them accordingly. We have to accept birds with faults.

D. Ingoe said that we recognise the flecking as a fault and penalise them accordingly but will be against removing them from the show bench. We should only apply a penalty against the flecked birds and accept this type of flecking to let the hobby move forward.
M. Taylor said that in South Africa we put the flecked birds down. We have photos that we have issued to our judges and exhibitors for guidelines of level of flecking and anything above that allowable level of flecking will not be judged. However, we have a problem that shows are suffering with low entries because exhibitors are keeping birds with faults at home.
C. Slavin said that east Canada have similar guidelines to South Africa but in the west are more tolerant.

B. Bourke said that in Australia we apply penalties but some can even win Grand Champion. The greater the fault the greater the penalty.

R. Taniş said that Turkey is new in the WBO and we will accept what the WBO decide so that we can adopt it as soon as possible. We need to make our breeders know how to breed their birds. They buy their birds with faults at high prices so we need assistance from the WBO to educate our breeders. All countries need to work on this subject and educate their breeders.
P. Channoy said that judging under the points system by COM all the birds will be judged but normally they will not win major awards other than a class win.
A. Bernabei said that they are heavily penalised under the points system but must not be thrown out of the class. Flecking is a problem as well as the opalescence but they are two different problems and suggested that perhaps separate classes can be created for them.

C. Ramôa said that flecking should be penalised; but in Portugal we cannot afford not to judge any bird because of the low numbers at shows. If the bird is heavily flecked then why do we allow it to win a class and then let it go forward. If it can win a class then it can win a major award.

G. Bleicher said that we can look at the situation and have two approaches; do we allow flecking or not? We decided to penalise flecking according to the scale of points. We have flecking on the show bench and they are all judged and if a flecked bird is the best in the class and wins the class then it is possible to win the Best of Colour award as well.
L. Downey said that we are here as an Advisory Body and we need to educate by giving more guidelines. If we go down the road of the South African system we may put them out of the hobby. We need to try to educate the fancy to work towards getting cleaner birds to be benched.

The Chairman said that we have two camps; South Africa & U.K. were they can win a class and no more and the Australian and others were they are allowed to be penalised and win even a major award. His personal view was that he will penalise them heavily.

G. Findlay said that the system in South Africa worked well for them but as a world body we need to lead to put guidelines. The problem is the size as we are always after size against the variety marking as has happened with the Clearwings and Spangles. The purists will want that while shows will suffer, so as a world body we should go down the purist road and let countries decide for themselves.
T. Knott said that over the years we put a lot of emphasis on flecking and we should try to breed this fault out over so many years. There are other faults that are over shadowed by flecking.

After a long debate C. Slavin proposed, seconded by M. Taylor and passed by a large majority with one abstention that “It is recommended that flecking should be considered as a major fault”. 
8.
Judges Criteria
The Chairman opened the discussion by saying that there are many countries that have an established Judges Training Schemes and criteria on how to become a judge. However, there are also few countries that do not have any scheme. The WBO may assist in setting up criteria for such societies/countries who do not have any scheme for their members on how to progress to become judges in their own countries and suggested the following criteria:
-
5 years breeder of budgerigars
-
Test approved by WBO

-
Test through management of WBO or an appointed person from WBO

-
5 years judge in national organization before applying to the WBO Judges Panel
The Chairman then opened the debate to the delegates.

B. Bourke said that Australia already has a scheme in place and we should develop a model to advise countries on how to use the scheme, then implement the WBO suggested criteria.
C. Slavin said that we need to develop a scheme first. M. Taylor said that we need to put down something on paper for countries without a scheme of their own, to follow.
Y. Çakmak said that we do not have a standard in Turkey on how to become a judge and we need to start our own scheme. This will help the growth in our hobby.

G. Findlay expressed some doubts about the period of 5 years. C. Ramôa said that there are two problems; helping countries and also to solve some current problems.

B. Bourke proposed, seconded by C. Slavin that the WBO adopt the above criteria as laid down by the Chairman. The proposal was passed by a large majority with two votes against.
9.
Gould Award
The Chairman informed the meeting that, at the last WBO meeting held on 29th October 2010 (Item 8, page 3), it was agreed to create such an award and for designs of a certificate & medal to be submitted to the Secretary. Unfortunately, no designs were submitted other than those from the WBO Executive Committee.

The Secretary passed on a design for the certificate and it was proposed by M. Taylor, seconded by D. Ingoe that we accept the design. The proposal passed by a large majority with one vote against.

The Secretary then passed on two designs for the medal and it was proposed by T. Knott, seconded by D. Ingoe that we accept the first design. The proposal passed by a large majority with one vote against.

10.
Accounts
The audited accounts for 2010, circulated to members with the agenda on 10th May, were approved unanimously on a proposition by B. Bourke and seconded by T. Knott. The accounts showed an excess of income over expenditure of £377.15. The closing account by 31st December 2010 was £2094.89.
The Treasurer informed the meeting that the bank account as of 5th May stood at £2709.61. Outstanding expenses to be paid are those of the officials attending this meeting and secretarial expenses, with income from affiliation fees from many countries who have not paid their affiliation as of yet. 

The Chairman and Secretary/Treasurer recommended that subscription rates for the year 2012/2013 remain the same as this year for each affiliated society as outlined below:

Number of Members

Annual Fee (£)

No. of Votes
5000 or above



350


10

3000 to 4999



290


 8
1000 to 2999



180


 6

500 to 999


 
95


 4

Less than 500


 
35


 2

It was agreed unanimously to keep the same subscription rates as outlined above. 

11.
Secretary's Report
The Secretary, G. Al-Nasser, read out his report: “Firstly I want to say how lovely it is to be holding our meeting in the home of the Budgerigar. This little bird is responsible for the tremendous hobby that we all enjoy and for many of our friends all over the world. On behalf of the WBO I wish to record our grateful thanks to the ANBC, BS of NSW and of course, our very good friend Warren Wilson.

Since our meeting in Póvoa de Varzim, Portugal, last October I have communicated with all delegates by email four times (5th November 2010, 19th December 2010, 31st March 2011 and 10th May 2011). All of those communications were also sent, via the Internet, to officials of affiliated societies. I also communicate with many delegates by telephone or email throughout the year when necessary.

I would like to express my thanks to our Chairman Gerd Bleicher for translating many of the above communications into German, which enabled me to forward them to the German speaking societies.

I was able to obtain one research article from Dr. Rob Marshall on his Philosophy on Breeding Exhibition Budgerigars, which was sent to me by the Budgerigar Council of Victoria, Australia. Again I appeal to all delegates to send me articles that are published in their national magazines so that I can forward them to all member organisations. 

We have done very well again this year with recruitment and we have enrolled two more countries/societies this year. I am very pleased to announce that the two new countries that have joined our ranks this year; each one with the assistance of our Chairman Gerd, are: Hungary, Magyarországi Diszmadárbarátok Pannónia Országos Szövetsège (MDPOSZ) and Ukraine “Association of birds and small pets’ fanciers “Zoosvit”. Currently both our Chairman and I are talking with a group of fanciers in Russia to assist them in forming a society and then to join our ranks. This brings our current strength to 40 affiliated societies from 30 countries spread over the 6 continents. We extend a warm welcome to the members in Hungary & Ukraine.

I have written an article about the Aims & Benefits of the WBO and it has already been printed in a few publications. I am pleased that Warren Wilson took the initiative to print this article in a leaflet format that you had in your Registration pack. Thank you Warren and the BSNSW for printing this leaflet. Please do your best to publish it in your national magazines.

The WBO website is constantly being updated and currently the 2011 Rosette Winners file is being updated with names and photos of winners. However, there are still a few societies who have not sent me the Information Sheet that I initially sent out with the March circular and again with the May circular. From that Information Sheet I can extract the show date and town of your national show; so please assist in sending it back to me as soon as you can.

My usual appeal is for you all to co-operate with me by supplying me with the information that I request.”

The Chairman thanked the Secretary for all his work in keeping in contact with all member organisations and their delegates.

12.
WBO Annual Show

The Chairman informed the meeting that at the last WBO meeting this item was discussed fully (Item 11, page 7) and it was agreed that the WBO Executive Committee will investigate this fully and report back to this meeting. 

The Vice Chairman C. Ramôa then circulated his report formulated on behalf of the Executive Committee as a guideline for such a show. He informed the meeting that the objective is to have a special WBO show to coincide with a show of the country that is hosting the WBO meeting that year with special awards given by the WBO to elevate the national show of that country. It is not compulsory for that country who is hosting the meeting to accept the special WBO awards and the scheme can start from 2016 as the WBO is already committed to meetings up to and including 2015.

The guidelines for such a show are:
1. To coincide with the WBO Annual Delegates Meeting with venue and date to be decided by the WBO meeting upon the received invitation of a member society.

2. To be organised with a minimum classification accepted by the WBO.

3. To follow the WBO guidelines on showing and judging.

4. To be judged by WBO International Judges only.

5. To be awarded special and prestigious WBO patronage.

6. To accept participation of birds and breeders from all WBO affiliated societies (open show).

7. To accept to host any foreign delegate, in charge of the transport and care of his country/society birds with free accommodation based on number of birds benched.
8. To accept the collaboration of the foreign delegates in the different tasks of the show organisation (feeding/watering of birds, stewarding etc ...).

T. Knott said that such a show can only work in Europe because of the boundaries and quarantine restrictions.

Y. Çakmak said that they drove 4500km from Turkey with their birds to exhibit at the COM World Show in Tours, France in January with no problems to the birds which had been in cages for 13 days.

G. Findlay said that the concept is good but should not be compulsory for the society who invites the WBO for the annual meeting to run the international show as well.

R. Taniş said that if we arrange the competition like COM then we can reach the breeders better to come forward to exhibit. We would like to see more birds at the show.

P. Channoy said that in this way we can turn a national show to an international show for that year.

A. Bernabei said that he is happy with the concept but we need to add more on it.

It was then proposed by G. Findlay, seconded by T. Knott to accept this concept of the WBO Annual Show as laid out above with the proposal passing by a large majority with one vote against.

13.
Delegates Update
Due to time restraints the Chairman asked the delegates to send their reports to the Secretary by email as soon as possible so that they can be included in the Minutes.
Since the meeting the only report received was from Germany DSV society as follows:
The German DSV has made a review of show classification: according to changed entries some classes were brought together and others split up. Numbers in Opaline Cinnamons have gone down, so classes were changed:
From 8 classes (light green, dark-factor green, grey green, skyblue, cobalt, mauve, violet, grey and yellowface) reduced to 4 classes
(green, grey green, blue and grey).
Numbers in Spangles have gone up, so classes were changed from 2 classes (green and blue series) to 4 classes (green, grey green, blue and grey).
Regarding membership, the DSV had an increase in membership of about 5%. Most of the new members found their way to DSV via internet activities of DSV and its officials. 

14.
Nominations for Chairman
The two-year term of office of the current Chairman ends on 31.3.2012. Under the Constitution, nominations for this position should be submitted, in writing, to the Secretary by 31.12.2011 so that if there is more than one candidate and no meeting is scheduled before 31.3.2012, a postal ballot can be held.

The Chairman informed the meeting that he intends to stand again for re-election and under the Constitution his name will be added to the ballot automatically if another nomination is put forward.
15.
Date & Venue of future Meetings
The Secretary informed the meeting that the WBO is in a strong position that meetings for the next 4 years have already been notified after this meeting in Australia with France (2012), Italy (2013), Turkey (2014) and United Kingdom (2015). It is hoped that details of place & date for each year can be supplied at this coming meeting.

P, Channoy extended the invitation to the WBO to hold their meeting in Avignon, France to coincide with the AFO national show on 28th September 2012 and circulated leaflets of the city. The AFO usually stage a show with 1000 birds.
16.
Any Other Business
C. Slavin proposed and M. Taylor seconded and passed by a majority that the Secretary’s honorarium be increased by 50 pounds to 300 pounds per annum.
T. Knott thanked Fatma Taniş and Valeria Bernabei for acting as interpreters who both did a great job.

The Chairman, in concluding the meeting, thanked the delegates for their positive contribution and for bringing in good comments, recommendations and an open discussion throughout the meeting, all in a very friendly atmosphere. He wished all a pleasant stay in ACT New South Wales and hoped that everyone enjoys the stay and the show. And for all those combining the trip with a holiday he wished all an interesting time in Australia. Finally he again thanked the Australian friends for their role of hosts of the meeting and declared the meeting closed.

W. Wilson recorded a vote of thanks to the Chair for conducting the meeting in a professional manner.
Meeting closed at 18.00 hrs.
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